Fire Commission Regular Meeting Wednesday, April 26, 2017 – 5:00 p.m.

City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 400 ■ San Francisco ■ California ■ 94102

AGENDA

Item No.

1. ROLL CALL

President
Vice President
Commissioner
Commissioner
Commissioner

Ken Cleaveland
Stephen A. Nakajo
Michael Hardeman
Francee Covington
Joe Alioto Veronese

Chief of Department

Joanne Hayes-White

2. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT

Members of the public may address the Commission for up to three minutes on any matter within the Commission's jurisdiction and does not appear on the agenda. Speakers shall address their remarks to the Commission as a whole and not to individual Commissioners or Department personnel. Commissioners are not to enter into debate or discussion with a speaker. The lack of a response by the Commissioners or Department personnel does not necessarily constitute agreement with or support of statements made during public comment.

- 3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES [Discussion and possible action] Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes.
 - Minutes from Regular Meeting on April 12, 2017.
- 4. PRESENTATION FROM THE SURF RESCUE COMMITTEE [Discussion]
 Overview and update from Assistant Deputy Chief Rudy Castellanos and Captain Robert Styles pertaining to the Surf Rescue Committee and Program.
- 5 CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT'S REPORT [Discussion]
 REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT, JOANNE HAYES-WHITE
 Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission meeting of April 12, 2017, including budget, academies, special events, communications and outreach to other government agencies and the public.

REPORT FROM ADMINISTRATION, DEPUTY CHIEF RAEMONA WILLIAMS Report on the Administrative Divisions, Fleet and Facility status, including any updates on Station 49 and the search for a new training facility, Finance, Support Services, Homeland Security and Training within the Department.

- 6. COMMUNICATIONS RECEIVED SINCE LAST MEETING OF APRIL 12, 2017 [Discussion]
 - Email from J. Corrigan dated 4/18/17

- 7. AGENDA FOR NEXT FIRE COMMISSION MEETING [Discussion] Discussion regarding agenda for the May 10, 2017 regular meeting.
- 8. PUBLIC COMMENT ON ITEM 11
 Public comment on all matters pertaining to Item 10 below, including public comment on whether to hold Item 10 in closed session.
- 9. VOTE ON CLOSED SESSION [Action]
- a. Vote on whether to invoke the attorney client privilege and hold Item 10(a) in closed session (Admin. Code § 67.10).
- 10. CLOSED SESSION
 - a. CLOSED SESSION: CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL EXISTING PRE-LITIGATION. Conference with legal counsel to discuss existing pre-litigation pursuant to California Government Code Section 54956.9(a), (c), (d), and San Francisco Administrative Code Section 67.10(d)(1) and possible recommendation to the Board of Supervisors for settlement approval or to take other action. [Action item]

Existing Pre-Litigation:

Jessica Kennedy v. City and County of San Francisco

DFEH Matter No.: 779537-233737

- 11. REPORT ON ANY ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION [Discussion] as specified in California Government Code Section 54957.1(a) and San Francisco Administrative Code section 67.12(b).
- 12. VOTE TO ELECT WHETHER TO DISCLOSE ANY OR ALL DISCUSSIONS HELD IN CLOSED SESSION, as specified in San Francisco Administrative Code Section 67.12(a). [Action]
- 13. ADJOURNMENT

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE COMMISSION

FIRE COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING DRAFT MINUTES

Wednesday, April 12, 2017 - 9:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 416, San Francisco, California, 94102

The Video can be viewed by clicking this link: http://sanfrancisco.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=180&clip_id=27561

President Cleaveland called the meeting to order at 9:02 AM.

1. ROLL CALL

Commission PresidentKen CleavelandPresentCommission Vice PresidentStephen NakajoPresentCommissionerMichael HardemanPresentCommissionerFrancee CovingtonPresentCommissionerJoe Alioto VeronesePresent

Chief of Department Joanne Hayes-White Present

Mark Gonzales
Raemona Williams
Deputy Chief – Operations
Deputy Chief – Administration

Dan DeCossio
Tony Rivera
Andy Zanoff
Shane Francisco

Bureau of Fire Prevention
Support Services
EMS
Homeland Security

Shane Francisco Homeland Security
Rudy Castellanos Airport Division
Jeff Columbini Division of Training

Assistant Chiefs
Bob Postel
David Franklin
Division 2
Division 3

Staff
Mark Corso CFO

Olivia Scanlon
Clement Yeh

Communication and Outreach Coordinator
Medical Director

2. PUBLIC COMMENT

There was no public comment.

3. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES [Discussion and possible action]

Discussion and possible action to approve meeting minutes.

- Minutes from Special Meeting on March 16, 2017.
- Minutes from Regular Meeting on March 22, 2017.
- Minutes from Special Meeting on March 22, 2017.

Commissioner Hardeman Moved to approve the above meeting Minutes. Vice President Nakajo Seconded. Motion to approve above Minutes was unanimous.

There was no public comment.

5. CERTIFICATE OF RECOGNITION FOR THE OUTSTANDING SERVICE OF LONG-TIME FIRE DEPARTMENT EMPLOYEE VIRGINIA (GINNY) FRANKLIN

Chief of Department, Joanne Hayes-White will present Ms. Ginny Franklin with a certificate of appreciation and recognition for her outstanding and dedicated service as an SFFD employee over the past 37 years.

Chief Hayes-White introduced Ginny and praised her for being one of the most dedicated civil servants, not just with the San Francisco Fire Department, but probably in the city's history. She went on to present Ginny with certificates acknowledging her for honorable and distinguished service over the past 37 years, from the Department, the Board of Supervisors and the Mayor's Office. Ginny accepted the certificates and thanked everyone for acknowledging her and stated that she really enjoyed working fort the Fire Department.

Commissioner Covington thanked Ginny Franklin for always being diligent and positive and shouldering quite a heavy load and wished her a great retirement.

Vice President Nakajo thanked Ginny for her years of service and was honored to be on the commission for 22 of her 37 years as the secretary to CD2 and reminisced that when he was a new commissioner, her face was the warm and friendly one he remembers and thanked her again for all of her giving and heart.

Commissioner Hardeman thanked Ginny for serving the City and mentioned that she has a great family tradition and that she's a shining example of what's best in a public servant.

Commissioner Veronese thanked Ginny for her service even though he just met her and thanked her for her 37 years of service.

6. OVERVIEW OF THE SAN FRANCISCO FIRE RESERVES

Fire Reserve Commander Phil Buckley to provide an update and overview of the SFFD Fire Reserve Program.

Commander Buckley introduced Deputy Commander of Operations, Nate Norris, and Deputy Commander of Administration Steve Dong, Captain Veronica Pena and Lieutenant Andres Marks. He stated that the Fire Reserves is a sworn volunteer organization of San Francisco, dedicated to servicing the people of the City and County of San Francisco and their primary mission is to provide training and support for the San Francisco Fire Department during large-scales emergencies, including greater alarms, as well as natural and man-made disasters. Their secondary mission is to provide training and experience for San Franciscans interested in a career in firefighting. He added that the fire auxiliary reserves was created under Section 37-11 of the San Francisco Administrative Code in 1950 and they are governed by the San Francisco Fire Commission. He reports directly to Assistant Deputy Chief Jeff Columbini and all SFFD regulations apply to them. He added that they use the same training curriculum as the San Francisco Fire Department does in their training academy, which includes having to have an EMT license, CPR card, and they need to be San Francisco residents, which is vital if there is a disaster, as they need to be able to respond quickly. He presented the attached PowerPoint: http://sf-

fire.org/sites/default/files/COMMISSION/Fire%20Commission%20Support%20Documents%20 2015/fire%20reserves.pdf

Commander Buckley acknowledged dedicated Fire Reservist Ioanna Stergiades, who recently moved to LA and made a generous donation to the fire reserves. Deputy Commanders' Norris

and Dong thanked the Commission for their continued support and for the opportunity to present at the meeting.

Commissioner Covington thanked them for their presentation and the rest of the reserves for volunteering. She mentioned that during the huge Mission Fire a couple of years ago, how wonderful it was to see so many reservist deployed to help with that fire. She asked how the Department supports the reserves. Commander Buckley stated that they support them with training officers that meet with them every Thursday night at the training facility either on Treasure Island or Folsom Street and offers support through drills and expertise. He added that they are funded through Grants and Donations. He is very grateful to the Department for the donations of equipment. Commissioner Covington confirmed that the SFFD Reservist Program is very unique in California, with only one other in Sacramento that they are aware of. Deputy Dong went on to explain the history of the fire reserves and their relationship with the Commission, which began in 1950 as part of the city's administration code and requires the Commission to have control over their uniforms, rules and regulations.

Vice President Nakajo thanked Commander Buckley for his comprehensive presentation and the command force, members of the fire reserves and stated he really enjoyed the booklet they passed out containing all of the historical content and what an accomplishment it is to have recently celebrated their 75th anniversary. He added that he appreciates all the work and support the reservist provide to the Department, particularly at greater alarm fires and has great affection and respect for the folks in that program. Vice President Nakajo also acknowledged all of the community volunteerism that they do, including for the Japanese American community, and members of the Kimochi Senior Center, and at the Cherry Blossom Festival.

Commissioner Hardeman thanked Commander Buckley for his 18 years of dedicated service. He mentioned that the program he runs is like having interns for the SFFD in many respects, with 16 reservists being hired by the Department recently.

Commissioner Veronese asked how many reservist there were in the 1940's. Deputy Commander Dong answered that because the war was likely going to be inevitable, it was quite impressive at the time that the city had the foresight to organize and create the fire reserves which was about 10,000 volunteers who wanted to be a part of it, especially after the bombing of Pearl Harbor. Commissioner Veronese stated that he would like to attend one of the trainings as he has a special interest in the reservist programs. He confirmed that the members are sworn volunteers but with no compensation.

Chief Hayes-White acknowledged and thanked Commander Buckley for the wonderful reveres program he runs, as well as all the members that volunteer and dedicate their time to make the Department a better one. She mentioned that as a former Director of Training, she had the pleasure to work very closely with the fire reserves from 2000 to about 2004 and stated they are dedicated and professional. She also acknowledged the great job her Division of Training does training the new recruits every Thursday night.

President Cleaveland complimented the amazing reserve program and asked what percentage of the reservists go on to getting a job in the fire service. Commander Buckley responded that it is somewhere around 90 percent. President Cleaveland added that if you want to be a firefighter, going through the Fire Reserve program is an excellent way to make it happen. He asked Commander Buckley to submit an operating budget and see if in the future, they can adjust the budget.

There was no public comment.

5. CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT'S REPORT [Discussion]

REPORT FROM CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT

Report on current issues, activities and events within the Department since the Fire Commission meeting of February 22, 2017, including budget, academies, special events, communications and outreach to other government agencies and the public.

Chief Hayes-White's report covered events since the last meeting on March 22, 2017. She started off by welcoming new commissioner Joe Alioto Veronese. She acknowledged that the city is rich in history and tradition and how his family played role in that. She also announced that Deputy Directory Mark Corso would not be at the meeting as his father passed away unexpectedly last week and respectfully asked if the meeting could be adjourned in his honor.

Chief Hayes-White announced that the budget is on track for revenue and expenditures and they will be presenting to the Budget and Finance Committee on April 27, 2017 at 1:00 p.m. She mentioned that the 121 academy will be graduating Friday at 10:00 a.m. at Archbishop Riordan High School and everyone is welcome. She acknowledged Assistant Deputy Chief Columbini and his staff for the great work that they did with the recruit academies. She added that they will be starting the 122nd academy on April 24, 2017 which will be comprised of 54 members, 42 off the National Testing Network exam and 12 members from Station 49. Chief Hayes-White announced that they are looking at offering a promotional opportunity to eight H-3 Level 2 paramedics and four H-3 Level 1 EMTs. She also made 22 acting appointments, promotions in the ranks of battalion chief, rescue captains, captain and lieutenant as well as seven permanent H-20 lieutenant positons.

In regards to recent activity Chief Hayes-White stated she participated in a fireboat design review panel that was very interesting, the Airport/Station 3 Grand Opening event, under the direction of Assistant Deputy Chief Rudy Castellanos, the Mayor's women's history event at City Hall, the SF Chronicle's Vision Awards where Dr. Pricilla Chan received the final recipient award, the Cesar Chavez breakfast, a meeting with the Department of Human Resources on the H-23 classifications and H-20 lieutenants exam. With regards to the H-20 lieutenants' exam, she explained that many of the employee groups have sent letters addressing the minimum qualifications in order to sit for that exam. She added that historically, it was a one-year period in order to sit for the promotional exam and in 2008, it was extended to three year, and in 2012, to five years. She added that being the collaborative person she is, after hearing from the employee groups and their preference to go with a five-year minimum qualification, they are currently in discussions to work that out. She also presented at the Department of Emergency Management three-day Epi-center Conference to talk about in the event of an earthquake, what the contingency plans are in terms of working collectively and collaboratively with other department agencies, and also with third party folks like the Interfaith Counsel, Red Cross and Salvation Army. She participated in the Walk to Work day and she met with Supervisor Fewer regarding the role of the Fire Department. She discussed other meetings and events she attended during the reporting period.

Vice President Nakajo thanked the Chief for her comprehensive report and suggested getting creative on the minimum qualifications for the H-20 exam, that it would be nice for the members who have served more than three years and less than five to have the opportunity to at least take the exam. He also touched on the ongoing outreach to the San Francisco Board of Appeals referring to Section 17975, Article 2.5, the tenants' relocation appeal process, and the information contained in the new safety packages, distributed by Lt. Jonathan Baxter.

Commissioner Hardeman congratulated the Chief on all the promotions, He stated that in regards to the issues of the H-20 exam, he is on the side of experience as you're going to be responsible for more lives and he agrees that the five years is a good amount of time. He mentioned that he was amazed at how many people Chief Castellanos had at the Station 3 Grand Opening and it was a fantastic event and he really enjoyed the tour. He also acknowledged dispatcher Janet Atchan, who was honored for her outstanding skills the night Police Officer Downs was shot.

President Cleaveland added his congratulations for a job well done to Chief Castellanos for the opening of Station 3 at the airport and commented that it was a very nice ceremony and nice crowd. He also commented on the H-20 lieutenant exam and said he believes that if you have at least three years of experience, you should take the exam, but you need to have five years' experience to actually be promoted to lieutenant.

There was no public comment.

REPORT FROM OPERATIONS

Report on overall field operations, including greater alarm fires, Emergency Medical Services, Bureau of Fire Prevention & Investigation, and Airport Division and update on H-23 classification.

Chief Gonzales' report covered the month of March, 2017. He welcomed new commissioner Veronese. He mentioned that during the reporting period, there were 13 working fires, one of which was a second alarm located on 39 Waverly Place with one civilian transported. He stated the cause of the fire is still under investigation and the incident commander was Assistant Chief Burke. He mentioned the big rig rollover off Highway 101 on March 4, 2017, the first alarm fire on March 9, 2017 at 390 Valencia where they rescued a 41-year-old female, a first alarm fire on March 9, 2017 at 457 30th Avenue and on March 25, 2017 a first alarm fire at 152 Langton. He described other incidents that occurred during the reporting period.

Chief Gonzales acknowledged the great job Chief Zanoff is doing and mentioned he's doing a lot of positive things at Station 49, such as he met with the ER director for SF Sutter Health Hospitals, is doing ride-a-longs at least once a week with the ambulance units and he's planning a ride-a-long next week with EMS-6. Chief Gonzales also acknowledged Paramedic Dan Nazzareta who participated in a program for health academy students at Galileo High School.

With regards to the H-23 issue, Chief Gonzales stated they are very close to finalizing the agreement. With regards to EMS, he stated the response times for Code 3 transport units are on scene 94th percentile under 10 minutes and they are doing a great job and the ALS units are also under the seven-minute mark. He touched on Division of Fire Prevention and Investigations and Fire Prevention Community Outreach, where they made it to eight neighborhoods the month of March. The Accelerated Code Enforcement held nine administrative hearings for violations that were issued to 68 properties and the next hearing is scheduled for April 6, 2017. He touched on Plan Check, TASC, and the Bureau of Fire Investigation where there are currently 117 open active fire investigations.

Chief Gonzales gave a shout out to his assistant Ginny Franklin, who will be retiring on April 21, 2017 and stated that she is a fabulous person, and does a fabulous job. He said he couldn't thank her enough for the job she's done for him the past five years. He told her to enjoy her retirement.

Commissioner Covington suggested continuing to distribute the Pet Fire Safety Tips to the public as she thinks it's essential for people to have. She also congratulated all the folks for the six-minute response times. She also wanted to make sure the H-23 issues does not disappear as a line item in the budget as she really would like to see those positions filled.

Commissioner Hardeman commented that the report was a wonderful, well written and needed report and he appreciates all the effort that goes into it. He also congratulated those responsible for the response times. He touched on the automated signals in San Jose that he saw on the news. Chief Gonzales responded that San Francisco has the capability to do that as well, but the problem is traffic conditions downtown, especially during the rush hour, that just because there's a green light, if there's nowhere to go, there's nowhere to go, its gridlock.

Vice President Nakajo thanked Chief Gonzales for his comprehensive and detailed report. He added that he appreciates the detail of the community outreach section that Lt. Baxter is responsible for. He also commented on the great response times and touched on items listed in the Chief's report, including Fire Prevention Community Outreach Presentation, Transportation Advisory Committee, and the Airport Division. He announced that he enjoyed the Grand Opening at Station 3 and confirmed that the initial issues regarding the new Station 3 had been resolved, including the dormitory style rooms that the members preferred. Chief Hayes-White added that regarding the layout of the new firehouses, they heard loud and clear from the members that the preference is to have a dormitory open style, even though the industry standard now a days is not that, and moving forward, to be consistent, they came up with a sort of playbook of what works best for the San Francisco Fire Department. Commissioner Covington added that the subject of dormitories versus private rooms,, the firefighter have been very forth coming and very frank in what it is they want and they feel the dormitories are more collegial, and have more of a community feeling. She added that some of them spend 30 years in the dormitories and get used to them and it is part of the San Francisco firefighter culture. She stated that she thinks it's wonderful that the members are canvassed and late accommodations were made.

President Cleaveland was amazed that there were over 8,500 medical calls and 5,800 transports in just one month. There was brief discussion on the method of intubations. He acknowledged the Fire Marshal, Dan De Cossio for putting together neighborhood outreach meetings to talk about fire safety, as it has been a concern in the city, particularly in certain communities and the outreach is so important.

There was no public comment.

COMMISSION REPORT [Discussion]

Report on Commission activities since last meeting of March 22, 2017, including Vice President Nakajo's recent ride-a-long with Station 49 Ambulance Crew.

Vice President Nakajo talked about his ride-a-long at Station 49 on Friday March 24, 2017. He stated that he had the privilege of riding with Medic 79, Paramedic Chris Couch and EMT Leslie Fong. He explained his observations and experience in detail including what it takes to get the members out in the field to provide the services for the public and the amount of time it takes to do every segment. He added that the load up by the storekeeper is a very efficient system and was impressed by the professionalism of the members he came across during his ride-a-long. He mentioned that the experience was invaluable, in terms of getting a firsthand point of view of what goes on. He encouraged the Commissioners to take a site visit to Station 49 and see how

much it has changed. He mentioned how the experience reinforced the importance of Station 49 and the importance of the members that work long hours and how well rapid deployment works. He concluded by thanking Chief Zanoff for his time.

Commissioner Hardeman commented on the recent NERT presentation he recently attended and acknowledged seeing Captain Erica Arteseros, Eli Thomas and his K-9 Vander. He mentioned that it was a wonderful presentation. He also acknowledged Commissioner Veronese and his mother, Angela Alioto and her father Joe Alioto. He asked if Commissioner Veronese would like to give a little background on his self.

Commissioner Veronese thanked Mayor Lee for appointing him to the Fire Commission. He stated that he comes from a long history of public service in the City and is proud of the service that his family has given to the City. He mentioned that he attended school at UCLA, the Los Angeles Police Academy and was hired as a reserve police officer in San Francisco. He joined the San Francisco District Attorney's office as law enforcement officer, as a district attorney investigator. He became an attorney while at the D.A.'s office, was on the Police Commission under Mayor Newsom and served as a senate appointee to the Criminal Justice Commission for seven years. He provided additional information and concluded by stating that he is looking forward serving on the Fire Commission and working with the Commissioners, staff and Chief Hayes-White.

President Cleaveland thanked Commissioner Alioto Veronese and Vice President Nakajo for taking the ride along. He added that most people know that 70 percent or more of the 9-1-1calls are medical emergencies where the ambulances respond. He added that he was delighted to hear that new Chief Zanoff is doing weekly ride-alongs just to understand what the rank and file are doing every day. He also urged the Commissioners to do ride-alongs.

COMMUNICATIONS 9.

- Email from James Corrigan dated March 29, 2017.
- Letter from Janelle Caywood, Esq., dated April 5, 2017.
- Letter from United Fire Service Women dated March 22, 2017.

AGENDA FOR NEXT FIRE COMMISSION MEETING [Discussion] Discussion regarding agenda for the April 26, 2017 regular meeting.

- - Vision Zero/TASC report Dedicated Marine Unit discussion
 - Tsunami Preparedness update

 - Solar Panels on Department Property
 - Aerial Ladder Inspection
 - **Training Facility**

There was brief discussion to put the April 26, 2017 back on calendar. Brad Russi entered the room and stated that there was enough time to re-notice the meeting. It was announced that the April 26, 2017 meeting would occur at 5:00 p.m. in room 400.

CASE NO. 2016-03: COMMISSION DELIBERATIONS ON PROPOSED FINDINGS OF 11. FACT, AND POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF FACT REGARDING COMMISSION'S DECISION ON EMPLOYEE DISCIPLINE CONCERNING VERIFIED COMPLAINT FILED BY CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT AGAINST MEMBER, DATED SEPTEMBER 20, 2016, FOR VIOLATIONS AS FOLLOWS:

- Section 2004 Restricted Passengers
- Section 3905 Familiarity with the Rules
- Section 3907 Safety Rules
- Section 3909 False Reports
- Section 3919 Proper Behavior
- Section 3921 Inattention to Duty
- Section 3923 Acts Detrimental to Welfare of Department
- Section 3941 Use of Vehicles

The Commission is now considering proposed Findings of Fact in relation to that decision.

This case may be heard in Closed Session pursuant to Government Code Section 54957(b) and San Francisco Administrative Code Section 67.10(b).

Public Comment on Agenda Item 11; Possible Closed Session

Members of the public may comment on Agenda Item No. 11, including whether to consider the matter in Closed Session. [Government Code §54954.3(a), Administrative Code §67.15(b)]

President Cleaveland called for public comment. No member of the public came forward and President Cleaveland closed public comment.

B. Vote on Closed Session:

1. Vote on whether to conduct deliberations on proposed Findings of Fact in Closed Session. [Action]

Commissioner Hardeman made a motion to conduct deliberations in Closed Session. Commissioner Covington seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved. (4-0; Cleaveland, Nakajo, Hardeman, Covington)

The Commission went into closed session at 11:15 a.m.

C. Deliberations and Possible Action

1. Deliberations and possible action on proposed Findings of Fact (in Open or Closed Session, per the Commission's vote). [Action]

D. If Closed Session is held, reconvene in Open Session

The Commission reconvened in Open Session to report action taken at 11:54 a.m.

Report on any action taken in Closed Session as specified in California Government Code Section 54957.1(a)(5) and San Francisco Administrative Code section 67.12(b)(4).

The Commission approved the findings of fact in this matter.

Vote to elect whether to disclose any or all discussions held in Closed Session, as specified in San Francisco Administrative Code Section 67.12(a). [Action]

Commissioner Hardeman made a motion not to disclose discussion held in Closed Session. Commissioner Covington seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved. (4-0; Cleaveland, Nakajo, Hardeman, Covington,)

President Cleaveland made a motion to disclose to the Fire Department's Human Resource Division, the closed transcript of the evidentiary hearing and the Findings of Fact, but not disclose discussions held in Closed Session for the purpose of responding to the Civil Service Appeal. Commissioner Covington seconded, and the motion was unanimously approved. (4-0; Cleaveland, Nakajo, Hardeman, Covington,)

9. ADJOURNMENT

President Cleaveland adjourned the meeting in the memory of Claude Corso, Father of Director Mark Corso and Commissioner Hardeman acknowledged Brian Henning who recently died, The meeting adjourned at 11:57 a.m.

Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From:

James Corrigan <seamus37@icloud.com>

Sent:

Tuesday, April 18, 2017 10:35 AM

To:

Commission, Fire (FIR)

Subject:

SFFD Customer Service takes a cue from United Airlines.

Dear San Francisco Fire Commission:

I think we can all agree that United Airlines mistreated Dr. David Dao in Chicago one week ago Sunday.

It was an outcome of United Airline bullying a 69 year-old passenger.

The nation found it contemptible.

Bullying anyone is an ugly act.

Chief Hayes-White has decided that her form of bullying a 76 year old, San Francisco citizen who has asked her for a simple explanation

as to why the SFFD must eliminate a traffic lane during morning rush hour, every day of the year.

On February 16, 2017 and on March 29, 2017 I have asked her for a response.

To date, total silence and refusal to respond to a legitimate question.

If you have any power over Chief Hayes-White regarding customer (citizen) service, please have her send to me, an explanation as to

why Truck 2, Engine 2 and the Chief's Buggy are placed in a traffic lane on Powell St. between Pacific Ave. and Broadway

every morning between approximately 6:45 A.M. and 9:15 A.M.

In her explanation, I am particularly interested in why they must block traffic for 2 1/2 hours.

If you are at all equal to the Board of Directors of United Airlines, I'm certain you will encourage her to respond.

Thank you,

J.J. Corrigan

Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From:

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Friday, April 14, 2017 2:38 PM

Subject:

General Order 17 A-18, Company Based Modular Training Module 8- 2017 Surf Rescue

Certifications - Initial Certification and Recertification

Attachments:

17 A-18 CBMT Module 8- 2017 Surf Rescue Certifications - Initial Cert and Recert Attach

A.pdf

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT $\underline{\text{GENERAL ORDER}}$

File Code 17 A-18 April 14, 2017

From:

To:

Chief of Department

Subject:

Distribution List "A"
Company Based Modular Training Module 8- 2017 Surf Rescue Certifications - Initial

Certification and Recertification

Reference:

Rules & Regulations, Section 402

Enclosure:

Attachment "A"-List of Members Due for Recertification

Officer Endorsement:	
Section 1108 - R & R	

1. Surf Rescue-Recertification:

- a) Surf Rescue personnel are required to certify their skills every two years. The Department is offering recertification classes at China Beach, April 24 through 27, 2017, from 0900-1200 hours each day.
- b) Recertification is a one day class that consists of: 15 minutes to don wetsuit and rescue equipment, 400-yard swim within ten minutes, and proficiency in various surf rescue scenarios. Members are required to bring full rescue equipment (wetsuit, booties, fins, and hood). Members shall not arrive in the wetsuit as the donning of the suit is now a timed event. Members will only be allowed to use the following swimming strokes: freestyle, breast, or side.
- c) Attachment "A" lists those members who must recertify to maintain their Surf Rescue status; any member listed who does not recertify will lose their Surf Rescue status. Fire Stations 14, 16, 18, 19, 23, 34, 35 and 51; Rescue Squad 1, Rescue Squad 2 and Fireboat are designated Surf Rescue Companies. Members who own spots at these companies and do not recertify will be placed Vacation Relief.
- d) Any member who does not demonstrate proficiency in the necessary skills will be required to participate in, and successfully complete, a full Surf Rescue certification class.

e) Members who are currently Surf Rescue certified and are not presently assigned to Surf Rescue Companies may request to attend one of the sessions. Members may view their certifications/expirations on their home page in HRMS.

2. Surf Rescue-Certification:

- a) All members who are interested in bidding into a designated Surf Rescue Company are required to participate in, and successfully complete, the Surf Rescue Swimmer Course. Members must be Surf Rescue certified prior to bidding into Surf Rescue Companies during the next Vacancy Bid.
- b) There will be two (2) five-day Surf Rescue courses offered, May 1-5 and May 8-12, 2017. Class will be held from 0830 to 1300 hours each day with 24 spots available for each class. Attendance is mandatory for the full five days of the course.
- c) Priority in selecting members for the Surf Rescue certification class will be as follows:
 - I. Permanent Members of Surf Rescue Companies who were unsuccessful in the one-day Recertification class
 - II. All other members by rank and seniority
- d) A qualifying swim will be held at 0830 hours on the first day of each course at the Koret Center Pool, University of San Francisco, located at Turk and Parker Streets. Members must complete a 400-yard swim within 10 minutes, using the breaststroke, freestyle, or sidestroke without stopping. Any member who is unable to complete the swim in the allotted time will not be allowed to continue the course.
- e) Permanent Officers who are assigned to E16, T16, E35, RS1 and RS2 must be Surf Rescue certified.
- f) Permanent Officers who are assigned to Fire Stations 14, 18, 19, 23, 34, 51, and Fireboat are strongly encouraged to complete the five-day Surf Rescue course, but at a minimum, **must** attend a one-day ICS Surf Rescue Course. This course will be held May 5 and May 12, 2017 at Ocean Beach (Stairwell 15) from 0830 to 1300 hours.
- 3. Members must contact the Division of Training at 415-970-2000 between the hours of 0800 and 1200 to reserve a spot for the certification course, the recertification, or the ICS course. The deadline to sign-up for the Recertification is Friday, April 21, 2017. The deadline to sign-up for the Initial Certification is Friday, April 28, 2017. The deadline to sign-up for the ICS Surf Course is Thursday, May 4, 2017. Members who do not sign up for the applicable class by the deadline will not be permitted to participate in this training session and risk losing their current Station assignment. No Time Coming (TC) will be awarded for members attending in an off-duty status.
- 4. Questions regarding this General Order should be referred to Captain Robert Styles (Truck 16) or Lieutenant Frank Hsieh (Engine 41).

Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From:

FireChief, Secretary

Sent:

Friday, April 14, 2017 5:42 PM

General Order 17 A-19, Division 2, Station 5 Temporary Relocation and Station 38 Subject:

Temporary Apparatus Relocations

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE DEPARTMENT GENERAL ORDER

File Code 17 A-19 April 14, 2017

From:

Chief of Department

To:

Distribution List "A"

Subject:

Division 2, Station 5 Temporary Relocation and Station 38 Temporary Apparatus Relocations

Reference:

Rules & Regulations, Section 402

Enclosures: None

Officers Endorsement:

Sec 1108 – R & R

- 1. On Wednesday, April 19, 2017, Station 5 will close. The Station will be demolished and a new seismically safe building will be rebuilt at the same location.
- 2. On Saturday, April 15, 2017, the following apparatus will be relocated during the construction, as follows:
 - HT38 will temporarily relocate to Station 31
 - Mobile Command (MC1) will temporarily relocate to Station 13
 - LR 5 will temporarily relocate to Station 38
 - RP Aerial Truck will temporarily relocate to BOE
- On Saturday, April 15, 2017, at 0800 hours, the Officers at Station 5 and Station 38, will notify Division 2 and the Division of Emergency Communications (DEC) to request permission for the above listed apparatus to be placed "Out of Service" at 0820 hours.
- Once each of the apparatus are relocated, the Officers shall notify the DEC to request to be placed in the Computer Aided Dispatch (CAD) from their new locations.
- On Wednesday, April 19, 2017, at 0800 hours, the Officers at Station 5, will notify Division 2 and the Division of Emergency Communications (DEC) to request permission for the Division 2, Truck and Engine 5 to be placed "Out of Service" at 0820 hours.
- The following apparatus will remain in service and will be relocated on April 19, 2017 for the duration of the construction, as follows:

- Division 2 and Truck 5 will relocate to Station 38
- Engine 5 will relocate to Station 6
- 7. Once each of the apparatus are relocated, the Officers shall notify the DEC to request to be placed back in service, from their new locations.
- 8. Division 2, Engine 5 and Truck 5 will move back into quarters at 1301 Turk Street, once construction is complete. The project is estimated to take about 14 months. This construction project is part of the 2014 ESER G.O. Bond, passed by the voters of San Francisco to improve neighborhood Fire Stations.

Joanne Hayes-White Chief of Department THOMAS P. O'CONNOR JR.
PRESIDENT

DANIEL A. GRACIA VICE PRESIDENT

FLOYD K, ROLLINS II SECRETARY

SHON M. BUFÖRD TREASURER



DIRECTORS

STEPHEN V. GIACALONE

THOMAS A. FOGLE

ADAM H. WOOD

ADRIENNE R. SIMS

DANIEL V. CASEY

SAN FRANCISCO FIRE FIGHTERS - Local 798 -

1139 MISSION STREET, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94103-1514 TELEPHONE (415) 621-7103 • FAX (415) 621-1578 WWW.SFFDLOCAL798.ORG

April 18, 2017

Mr. Krauss,

Thank you for your April 14th response to our letter regarding *maintaining* the previous minimum qualifications for taking the H20 examination. We must state unequivocally that our intent was not for your organization to conduct a "survey on other jurisdictions nationwide" regarding minimum experience necessary. The results of such a survey can obviously be swayed by the sample cities chosen, unless your intent is to survey all cities of comparable size and workload.

It is also the belief of Local 798 that your survey would not capture other important minimum qualifications tied to the experience threshold. Qualifications such as education, mentorship programs, seniority points, officer candidate programs, etc would not be noted in your week-long survey.

Our March 14th letter requested a meet and confer to discuss why the minimum experience qualification was lowered from the 2012 standard, we did not request a survey. Our request remains the same. Please contact our office at your earliest convenience.

Sincerely,

Thomas P. O'Colinor

Cc Joanne Hayes-White Fire Commission



A Law Corporation

2125 CANOAS GARDEN AVENUE, SUITE 120 SAN JOSE, CALIFORNIA 95125

TELEPHONE: 408.979,2920 FACSIMILE: 408.979.2934

JOHN MeBRIDE CHRISTOPHER E. PLATTEN MARK S. RENNER

RICHARD J. WYLIE, Retired

CAROL L. KOENIG

DIANE SIDD-CHAMPION, of Counsel

605 MARKET STREET, SUITE 1200 SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 94105

TELEPHONE: 415.977.0904 FACSIMILE: 415.536.0906

April 12, 2017

Ms. Erin Zadlo Senior Human Resources Analyst City and County of San Francisco Department of Human Resources One South Van Ness Avenue Fourth Floor San Francisco, CA 94103

Re: H-20 Fire Lieutenant Exam

Dear Ms. Zadlo:

I represent San Francisco Fire Fighters Union, Local 798. Beginning on March 13, 2017, Thomas P. O'Connor, Jr., President of Local 798, has contacted you at least three (3) times to discuss the draft announcement for the upcoming H-20 Fire Lieutenant exam. The draft announcement contains a change in the minimum qualifications for applicants with which Local 798 disagrees.

As Mr. O'Connor previously advised you, we would like to meet and confer on this important matter. Please contact Mr. O'Connor or me promptly to schedule a meeting.

Sincerely,

Diane Sidd-Champion

CC:

Thomas P. O'Connor, Jr.

Fire Chief Joanne Hayes-White

Fire Commission

Conefrey, Maureen (FIR)

From:

Diane Sidd-Champion <dsidd-champion@wmprlaw.com>

Sent:

Wednesday, April 12, 2017 3:25 PM

To:

Mason, Suzanne (HRD)

Cc:

Gonzales, Mark (FIR); Joanne M. Hayes-White - San Francisco Fire Department (joanne_hayes-white@ci.sf.ca.us); Alves, Kelly (FIR); Commission, Fire (FIR); 'Tom

O'Connor (tpoconnor1@gmail.com)'

Subject:

H-23 and H-33 MOU Amendment

Attachments:

Proposed MOU Amendment, revised April 12, 2017.pdf; Hours and Schedules of

Classifications Represented by San Francisco Fire Fighters Local 798.pdf

Dear Suzanne,

At the meeting we had on April 6, 2017, San Francisco Fire Fighters Local 798 again proposed an MOU amendment concerning the H-23 and H-33 classifications. At that time, you focused on the idea that the MOU amendment that Local 798 had proposed was not "required."

We responded that the hours and schedules of bargaining unit members have always been included in the MOU. Please see attached chart showing the sections of the MOU which set forth the hours and schedules of all members of the unit. Moreover, the MOU itself states that its purpose is to "contractually establish hours, and other conditions of employment for members of the bargaining unit," meaning that the hours should be set forth in the MOU.

Most importantly, it is clear that an MOU amendment is, indeed, *required* because we are adding the new H-23 classification to the bargaining unit. It is *imperative* that we amend Section 2.1 of the MOU to indicate that the City recognizes Local 798 as the exclusive collective bargaining representative for a modified bargaining unit that will now include the H-23 classification. Because the process of amending the MOU will already be going forward for Section 2.1, there is no argument, along the lines of your prior assertions, that the amendment is not required or that the process will be time-consuming, complex or otherwise problematic.

Please provide your specific responses to the attached, modified MOU amendment. We look forward to sitting down with you and coming to agreement on the precise language of the amendment.

Diane

Diane Sidd-Champion

Wylie, McBride, Platten & Renner 605 Market Street
Suite 1200
San Francisco, CA 94105
Tel. (415) 977-0904
Fax (415) 536-0906
dsidd-champion@wmprlaw.com

NOTICE TO RECIPIENT: This electronic message transmission contains information that may be confidential or protected by the attorney-client privilege and/or the work product doctrine. If you are not the intended recipient, you are prohibited from sharing, copying, distributing or otherwise using or disclosing its contents. If you have received this communication in error, please notify me immediately by reply e-mail and permanently delete the original message and any attachments without reading, forwarding or saving them.

PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO 2007-2018 MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN SAN FRANCISCO FIRE FIGHTERS LOCAL 798 AND THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO

The parties hereby amend the Memorandum of Understanding by adding the following to Section 2.1:

H-23 Emergency Medical Services Lieutenant

The parties hereby amend the Memorandum of Understanding by adding the following provisions:

SECTION 13. HOURS

- 13.6 The regular schedule for H-23 Emergency Medical Services Lieutenants and H-33 Emergency Medical Services Captains at Station 49 shall be a twelve (12) hour shift and a forty (40) hour average workweek with two hours of mandatory overtime weekly. Shifts shall be based on a six-week rotating A, B, C, D schedule of either "three days on and three days off" or a "4/3 flop" of four days on and three days off, alternating weekly. The day shift shall be from 0800 to 2000, and the night shift shall be from 2000 to 0800.
- 13.7 The H-23 EMS Lieutenants and H-33 EMS Captains, respectively, at Station 49 shall receive EMS Lieutenant Premium Pay or EMS Captain Premium Pay of seven and one-half percent (7.5%) of the base rate of pay for all hours worked during the forty (40) hour workweek. Premium payments provided in this section shall be considered as part of an employee's regular rate of pay for the purpose of computing overtime pay due under this Agreement only to the extent required by the Fair Labor Standards Act, but shall not be included in the calculation of retirement benefits due from the San Francisco City and County Employees' Retirement System or any other benefit which is a function or percentage of salary.
- 13.8 Break schedules established by the Fire Department for H-23 EMS Lieutenants and H-33 EMS Captains at Station 49 shall include a total of one and one-half (1.5) hours for meal breaks plus three (3) fifteen (15) minute breaks during each 12-hour shift. The H-23 EMS Lieutenants and/or H-33 EMS Captains, respectively, and the Union shall receive advance notice of any changes in the break schedules, but meeting and conferring will not be required so long as the total amount of break time set forth above remains the same.

Hours and Schedules of Classifications Represented by San Francisco Fire Fighters Local 798

Classification	Provisions Concerning Hours/Schedules
Field Personnel (H-2, H-10, H-20, H-30, H-33, H-39)	Section 13.1
Fire Prevention (H-4, H-22, H-32)	Section 13.2
Fire Investigation (H-6, H-24)	Section 13.3
Uniformed Administrative Personnel (H-16, H-18, H-19, H-28, H-29, H-39)	Section 13.4
H-3, Level I and II	Section 13.5
H-3, Level III	Section 13.5
Dept. of Emergency Management (Radio)	Section 19.14, 19.23
H-8	Amendment No. 8, Appendix A, Section 9.1